PCSP 

Minutes of 

Policing and Community Safety Partnership Meeting
Policing Committee
Derry City and Strabane District Council 
    Tuesday 24 October 2023
Via WebEx/Hybrid Meeting – Council Chambers 
	
	

	Present via Webex:
	Cllr Jason Barr, Mr Thomas Conway (V/Chair), Ald Darren Guy, Ald Keith Kerrigan, Mr Aodh McCay, and Cllr Antaine O’Fearghail.

PSNI: Supt Clive Beatty, Chief Superintendent Nigel Goddard, and Constable Gemma Stone.

	In Person:
	PSNI: Insp. Colin Hamilton and Chief Inspector Yvonne McManus.
Ciara Bond (PCSP Admin), Cllr John Boyle, Mrs Mary Casey, Cllr Sandra Duffy (Chair), Cllr Christopher Jackson, Ald Niree McMorris, Cllr Fergal Leonard, Cllr Emma McGinley, Vanessa Russell (PCSP Manager), and Ms Linda Watson. 

	PCPM 16/23
	Apologies
Mrs Margaret Hall, Ms Úna McCartney and Mrs Jeanette Warke.

	PCPM 17/23
	Introduction and Welcome
The Chair welcomed all members (in person and on Webex) to the meeting in Council Chambers.

Condolences were given to Chief Superintendent Nigel Goddard on the passing of his father.  He was thanked for his attendance at the meeting.



	PCPM 18/23
	PCSP Minutes of 26/09/23 DSPCSP 32/23-41/23 (WebEx Meeting)

The Minutes of PCSP Meeting held on 26 September 2023 were checked for accuracy.  The minutes were proposed by Mrs Mary Casey and seconded by Ald Niree McMorris.



	PCPM 19/23
	Matters Arising

Letter re funding for CSW/CCTV – The PCSP Manager and PCSP Chair met with ACC Bobby Singleton, The Executive Office (TEO) and City Centre Initiative (CCI) in relation to the shortfall in funding for CCTV.  Work was being carried out with partners to try and secure funding.  The PCSP Chair stated that the meeting was much more positive than it had been previously.
In response to a member, the PCSP Manager confirmed that currently the shortfall of funding towards CCTV was £141,000.

A Member asked if it was possible to put a figure on the savings for other agencies/departments re CCTV.
The PCSP Manager advised that she did not have this information but that she would explore if this could be estimated.

PCSP Manager

Training for Chair/Vice-Chair – training will take place on 29/11/23.  The Chair and Vice-Chair have been advised of the details relating to this.
Conflict of Interest – all members were requested to return outstanding forms to the PCSP office.

There were no further Matters Arising.

	PCPM 20/23
	Letter from ACC Bobby Singleton

Members were referred to correspondence received from ACC Bobby Singleton, which highlighted that a bespoke process for recruitment was now in operation for vacancies in Derry and Strabane and that applications closed on 02/10/23.  
CCTV provision was being reviewed to see if funding could be released from other areas to assist with CCTV provision.


	PCPM 21/23
	Presentation of Police Performance 
Chief Superintendent Goddard apologised for being in Belfast at another event and stated that Chief Inspector Yvonne McManus would present the Police Performance Report to members.
He reflected on some of the bigger issues:

· Data Breach – information was available to the public for 3 hours on 08/08/23.  It has caused significant fear and concern with those in the organisation.  There is a dedicated central team and the breach affected 140 officers and staff who were all offered support, advice and guidance.  No specific threat has been identified with regards to the leak.  Six people were arrested and one charged from the area in connection with same.
· Resignation of Chief Constable, Sept 2023 – Simon Byrne visited Strand Road on 19/08/23.  It was noted that an earlier visit may have helped with confidence of staff.  The interim Chief Constable Jon Boutcher has offered to meet officers and address issues with the Police Federation re confidence.  Chief Superintendent Goddard stated that he will continue to listen to officers and pass information upwards.
Chief Superintendent Goddard reported on two operational matters and serious disorder within the Creggan area:

Summer Parading – there were significant issues, e.g. some provocative behaviour at the Apprentice Boys of Derry (ABOD) parade.  PSNI monitored the parade and unfortunately, there was a violent assault on a local businessman and a lot of incidents of urination in public.  PSNI will carry out a review with the event organisers to ensure more facilities are available.  A person has been charged in relation to the assault and the victim was satisfied with the PSNI response and involvement.
Summer Bonfire at Galliagh – a risk assessment was carried out as to whether the bonfire should proceed.  The bonfire was not wanted in the area and it was decided less harm would occur if it was removed.  It was the decision of Department for Communities and PSNI helped in relation to this.  A minority of young people caused disorder and took their frustration out on PSNI.  PSNI worked with the community in Galliagh and on balance got it right as they joined with the community to avoid escalation to everyone.  There was a serious incident which involved one young girl who was hit in the face with part of a car that had exploded.
PSNI learned from this year and next year and need to start planning for next year now, which must also involve engagement with young people to avoid a repeat occurrence. 
Serious Disorder, Creggan - Chief Supt Goddard informed PCSP members that there was serious disorder with regard to 3 intelligence led operations in Creggan on 07/09/23.  Cash, 2 handguns, grenades, ammunition and explosives were recovered and 3 people were arrested.  The intention was to kill police officers and there is an ongoing investigation in relation to this.  This took place in a residential area and near a children’s play park.
This was worrying for the community and staff.  Staff are dedicated to pursuing these groups to bring people to court.  It caused serious disorder for 5 hours.  Sixteen colleagues were injured with burns, heat exhaustion and head injuries, with significant damage to police vehicles.  Whilst Chief Supt Goddard was out of the country at the time, information had been sent to him in relation to the disorder.  It shows the need for continuous operation for serious issues/disorder within the community.
Chief Supt Goddard thanked officers from TSG and the commander of the operation in such circumstances.

Chief Inspector Yvonne McManus was invited to present the report and members were informed questions could be sent for a response later.
Chief Inspector Yvonne McManus referred to new priorities, violent extremism, drugs, and City centre safety.

Insp Colin Hamilton, as the Lead Officer, was invited to report on drugs and violent extremism.

	
	PERFORMANCE REPORT 

Insp Colin Hamilton took members through the statistics as follows:

Violent Extremism/Terrorism
· Arrests under Section 41 Terrorism Act 2000 have decreased by 6 FYTD compared to PYTD. (DCS)

· Charges under Section 41 Terrorism Act 2000 have increased by 6 FYTD compared to PYTD. (DCS)

· Use of stop and search powers under Section 24 Justice and Security Act 2007 and Section 43 Terrorism Act 2000 shows a decrease compared to previous periods. 

· Paramilitary Style Assaults have increased by 1 FYTD compared to PYTD. Shooting incidents remain the same 1 for FYTD, 1 for PYTD. 

· 18/08/2023 - 1 male from the Londonderry area has been charged and remanded in relation to Terrorist offences related to the PSNI data breach.  This was a key issue.
· 07/09/2023 – suspected firearms, ammunition and explosives recovered during a premises search.

· 11/09/2023 – 1 male and 1 female charged with possession of firearms and explosives.

· Numerous searches carried out in September in relation to terrorist offences. 
The threat has increased from substantial to severe to PSNI on/off duty therefore internal policies have been refreshed, including patrols and protection of significant buildings.  Several meetings have been held with Professor Marie Breen-Smyth, the independent reviewer of Justice and Security Act 2007 with recommendations implemented in Derry City and Strabane. An Accountability Panel takes place monthly to dip sample and review use of Justice and Security Act 2007 powers.

Assessment 
To keep people safe all measures are in place to detect, disrupt, and frustrate terrorist activity.  Success is difficult to measure however work carried out shows it protects the community.  Style and tone are reviewed in relation to community impact when planning operations.
Outcome/Result

Fear/harm caused by terrorist/paramilitary activity Is ongoing and has not been resolved.  PSNI continue to work to prevent attacks and protect the community.  PSNI use NH Team to work within local communities to undermine paramilitary coercive control.  Community Impact Assessments will be carried out prior to any search activity to consider the detrimental impact it may have on community with measures to reduce impact.


	
	Drugs
Inspector Colin Hamilton took members through the statistics in relation to drugs as follows:

· Total drug offences recorded Financial Year to Date (FYTD) is 727 a decrease on PFYTD of 9 offences (-1.2%).

· Trafficking of Drugs is down by 20 incidents (-16.4%) from 122 offences PFYTD compared to 102 FYTD.

· The offence of Possession of Drugs has increased by 11 offences (+1.8%) compared to PFYTD.

· Outcome rates for all offences have decreased by 1.9% compared to PFYTD.

· Drug seizure incidents have increased by 1.4%

· Drug related arrests have increased by 4.2% from 355 PFYTD to 370 FYTD. 
Between June and September 2023, 205 Stop and Searches have been conducted.  Engagement continues with schools/youth groups to share the dangers of drugs.  The Press Officer highlights the work of the Police to reassure the public that the community is a safe place to live. The Northern Intelligence Hub highlights suspects and provides Action Packs to target those involved in drugs.  
Assessment
Work is ongoing within the area to take drugs off the streets to benefit the community.  PCSP Members were then taken through 2 case studies:

· On 3/09/23 Ballyarnett NPT were on patrol, a suspicious vehicle was observed and 2 people acting suspiciously left the vehicle.  On searching the vehicle a suspected amount of 520g of Cocaine was found with an estimated street value of £40000-£80000.  The two people in the car (one identified as the owner) were interviewed.  The suspected Cocaine has been sent for forensic examination and the vehicle analysed by CSE.  Results are outstanding and enquiries ongoing.

· On 23/09/23 Ballyarnett NPT stopped a vehicle in Buncrana Road due to careless driving.  The car was searched and on speaking to the driver suspicions were raised.  The driver and vehicle were searched under Misuse of Drugs Act where 6 deal bags containing suspected Cocaine were located with a sum of money. Items were seized along with the mobile phone.  The suspect’s address was searched and further drugs (2 blocks of white powder), mobile phones, and cash were seized.  The quantity of suspected Cocaine was 140g approximately.  The suspect admitted to possession and supply offences.  The suspect was charged with a number of drug offences, appeared in court, and bailed with conditions.  Police are awaiting forensic results.

Outcome/Result 
The issue of drugs is a constant cause of concern.  There is continued multi-agency liaison by the Vulnerability Navigator within the Support Hub to ensure trends/high risk batches of drugs are highlighted and targeted.


	
	City Centre Safety
Chief Inspector Yvonne McManus took members through the comprehensive list of issues:
· Safe City Centre” is a district priority, with a continued focus on developing our problem solving, education through engagement, prevention and enforcement.

· Neighbourhood officers & the crime prevention officer participated in the September “Students Fayre” at Ulster University & visited Foyle College- engaging with local students & international students- educating about such issues as personal safety, hate crime, online security & property safety. All part of our #StudentSafety campaign.

· Engagement & Education by our Crime Prevention Officer at the September “Falls Health Event” hosted by WHSCT- on such issues as scams, fraudsters, home security & preventing burglary.

· Regular analysis of crime patterns to identify trends, vulnerabilities and types of offenders – to ensure Police are more responsive, focus on correct members of the public, to prevent or deter offending.  There is a particular focus on violence against women & girls. 

· We continue to engage with & listen to key stakeholders around hate crime in the City Centre.
· We recognise that there was underreporting of some crimes, with barriers to reporting for victims. Engagement with victims & partners has taken place to encourage reporting - so not just actual victims of crime, but those at risk of crime.

· We continue to operate our “Acquisitive Crime Strategy” based on local needs and circumstances- to embrace “Prevention First” as a key operating model, to reduce crime, increase outcomes & public confidence, improve our internal & external partnerships and achieve greater confidence & understanding among our own officers.
Chief Insp McManus confirmed there is greater confidence and engagement with key partners.  Safe Shop training is to be rolled out in two additional businesses.  Regular analysis of acquisitive crime ensures a focus on items at greatest risk of being stolen. Cross border meetings continue to take place, to ensure better collaboration with Garda colleagues.  Safe City Centre is a district priority with local neighbourhood police conducting community engagement.
Assessment 
Repeat offenders are identified with respect to ‘Safe City Centre’, incidents are dealt with in the City Walls Ward to keep people safe, in collaboration with community and statutory partners.

	
	Outcome/Result
Repeat offenders continue to be identified under ‘Safe City Centre’.  Police responded to 281 welfare and crisis type incidents within the City Walls Ward; there were 33 incidents where at least one suspect was charged for offences, 11 of these were theft type offences.
The Chair thanked Chief Insp McManus for taking members through the report.


	PCPM 22/23
	Comments/Questions on District Commander’s Report

The Chair welcomed comments/questions from members.
Data Breach - Since 25-year inception the event over the past few months was the biggest challenge PSNI have faced.  Lessons will be learned internally and externally and one can only feel sorry for officers because of the data breach.  The morale has taken a hit in PSNI and outside too.  Within PCSP and in the role of PCSP, efforts need to be renewed to move forward positively and constructively.  

Response - Chief Insp McManus acknowledged that the Data Breach was one of the biggest issues for PSNI but that it was business as usual; PSNI cannot get involved in politics, they have to concentrate on what they are doing. It is an ongoing review and lessons have been learned.

Rural Community – more visibility is required for policing with a possible Facebook page/PSNI surgery to allow people to contact their local Police Officer through a closed system to enable engagement.  Would like this progressed so that rural communities have access to PSNI.
Response - Chief Insp McManus confirmed that she would have a chat with the Rural Crime Engagement Lead, Inspector Ken McDermott to explore this and see what can be done to get this moved forward.

PSNI

Normality after Data Breach – it was queried what normality meant for leadership within PSNI and how best practice from other industries should be looked at.  

Response - Chief Insp McManus referred to a strategy using engagement, NPT, listening to the community and doing something about it.  She added that PSNI is listening, responding and open to challenge, however that’s their platform for delivery.

Culture Issues - there is the challenge of culture issues nationalist/unionist and the question was asked if there was some sort of meeting place where accountability could be discussed in relation to a cultural organisation putting on an event?
Response - culturally, demographics are changing.  Tolerance to ethnic minorities is good, as hate crime figures are low.  Sectarianism is higher, but the figures are still low overall.  PSNI will continue to engage with community organisations to ensure they have a voice.
Criminals – in relation to the ordinary criminal, shops know what to look out for.  The ordinary criminal has to get money to pay for drugs.  Shared information from other countries is important; there is a global challenge re terrorism.  Everything is interlinked; what is normality for a young police officer?
Response - PSNI to continue to engage with schools to educate young people.  Engagement will also continue with local shops through ‘Safe Shop’.  PSNI are currently reviewing Op Seasons Greetings, which will be launched in November, prior to Christmas period.

PSNI Station, Strabane – previously informed that the PSNI station would be made more amenable by removing the structure outside the station.  It was queried if anybody had an idea of when that might happen.
Response - Constable Gemma Stone stated that the ambition is to get to a proposal, that planning permission was being sought however there is currently no budget to cover the cost of this.

Commendation - PSNI were commended for taking deadly weapons off the street and achieving their outcomes.  Reference was made to PSNI providing preventative measures to staff in providing reassurance.

Incident in the Community - Any police presence creates nervousness and the public want to move away from that.  Reference was made to the police operation which seemed to escalate over a weekend which caused concern in the area.  The independent member that brought up this issue, stated he could not understand the CIA that had been carried out prior to this.
Response – overall, PSNI have to use force in line with human rights, with no more force required than necessary, and with thought and consideration given to issues.  PSNI informed members that children had been involved in the riot.
The search turned into something else.  Leaders and representatives within the community are assured that what PSNI are doing is the right thing to respond appropriately.  They have to take into consideration past trauma.  PSNI rely on community leaders to retain calm.

An elected member referred to the searches and said they were monitored by other personnel and nothing had been found.  It was seen as ramping up wider issues.  
He stated issues are reported to elected representatives who always work with partners to retain calm.  It was felt advice was not listened to and referred to the style and tone of the operation.  It escalated and attracted more young people.
Response - Chief Insp McManus stated a debrief had been carried out and that they were keen to improve.  She stated if there was a high-risk search, they would be involved.  If any further detail was required it could be provided on request.
Apprentice Boys March – an elected member stated that the incident in relation to the apprentice boys march had regressed parading in the City and the policing operation was party responsible.  There are concerns around resources during parades therefore continued engagement at community level was encouraged by PSNI to overcome challenges and to try and improve things in the future.
Fireworks, NIFRS – The PCSP Chair read correspondence from NIFRS relating to families being terrorised by fireworks.  PSNI confirmed they had no reports on this.  Members were asked if they had any information on this issue to advise PSNI so that they could target interventions in those areas.

Response - PSNI confirmed that a discussion had been held last week with NH Teams and a fireworks media strategy was in place.  It was suspected that people were not reporting issues/concerns.  Members of the public should be encouraged to report issues to PSNI.

Galliagh Bonfire in Summer – the Chairperson confirmed that the policing operation worked well, the CIA was carried out, and there was good communication with community leaders who were on the ground.  The views of the leaders were listened to and it worked very well.  It could have gone into 4/5 days of crime causing further crime.  It was good that PSNI were on call at 3 or 4am in the morning.  The Chair stated she was glad community leaders were listened to.
Response - Chief Insp McManus stated this was the best example of collaborative working and said if PSNI needed to get involved in an incident/situation they would.  DfC had requested that a Risk Assessment was carried out.  Chief Insp McManus thanked the Chairperson, Sandra Duffy, for all her work on the issue.  Commitment from all involved meant there was a decent outcome.  Chief Insp McManus referred to the incident that happened to the young girl and said it was horrific.

	PCPM 23/23
	Consideration of new Police Priorities

The Chairperson referred members to the three priorities of the Police report, violent extremism, drugs, and City centre safety, and said if there were any issues members wanted highlighted as part of the next quarterly report, they should advise the PCSP Manager.
Analysis of Current Strategic Operations - the question was asked whilst there were 3 priorities should there also be analysis of current strategic operations and systems to ensure no more data breaches took place?  It was also queried what area would this come under?
The PCSP Manager responded and stated it would not be PSNI locally it would be a higher level. Areas are chosen from the Local Policing Plan.

Education and Community Engagement - the area of education was mentioned as a priority as well as prevention.  Community engagement was also mentioned as a possible priority.
Chief Insp McManus stated that school engagement focuses on the educational element.  A concern with everybody is NH Policing and lack of visibility therefore this will be reviewed to ensure engagement with the right people.

An independent member said she was pleased that 2 officers were coming to a Community Safety Event on 25/10/23.

The Chairperson stated a focus should be kept on the 3 priorities.

An independent member referred to the Police Station in Strabane and stated it did not need planning permission to enhance the outside of the building.  It was suggested, that in partnership and with engagement, it could be painted by local artists or have a technical pictorial display on the front of the building.  Promotion of community engagement should be a priority, education element, to change society.


	PCPM 24/23
	Any Other Business

There was no further business to report.

	
	Date of Next Meeting
The Chair thanked all for attendance at the meeting.  

The next PCSP Meeting - Tuesday 21 November 2023, Hybrid – Council Chambers (pending 15+ members).
The meeting closed at 11.30 am.


PCSP Meeting 24 October 2023
ACTIONS

	Page 1

PCPM 19/23
	CCTV Figures - PCSP Manager to explore the option of obtaining the figures requested for CCTV.

	PCSP Manager



	Page 6

PCPM 22/23
	Chief Insp McManus to have a chat with the Rural Crime Engagement Lead in relation to visibility in the rural community.

	PSNI
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